COUNCIL ON CURRICULAR PROGRAMS AND INSTRUCTION

Thursday, 9 February 2017
Horrabin Hall 1 – 3:30 p.m.

M I N U T E S

MEMBERS PRESENT: M. Doh, J. Engel, D. Gravitt, A. Hardeman, A. Hyde (via teleconference), J. Lin, P. McGinty, K. Myers, A. Valeva, M. Walsh
Ex-officio: N. Parsons, D. Williams

MEMBERS ABSENT: E. Mannion

GUESTS: Katrina Daytner, Michelle Howe, Kyle Mayborn, Linda Prosise, Scott Walker

I. Consideration of Minutes

A. 26 January 2017

MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II. Announcements 

Chairperson Hardeman related that everything that CCPI sent forward was approved at this week’s Senate meeting, and the Senate Chair commended CCPI on doing an excellent job this year.

III. Old Business – None 

IV. New Business

A. Curricular Requests from the Career Development Center

1. Request for New Course

a. UNIV 200, Career Exploration, 1 s.h.

Motion: To approve UNIV 200 (Gravitt/Myers)

Michelle Howe, Assistant Director, Career Development Center, told CCPI that the Center has taught UNIV 390, Career Preparation, for the past 20 years. She related that UNIV 390 goes over resume writing, interview skills, and similar topics, but the Center is increasingly discovering that students start resume building in this class without prior resume knowledge, then they have to backtrack. She added that the Department of Counselor Education formerly offered CN 241, Career and Personal Development, but did not advertise the course or try to recruit more students to take it, so when the professor, who worked in the Counseling Center, recently retired, the class disappeared. Ms. Howe stated that the Career Development Center has tried to develop a new class in line with their mission and values. 

Dr. Gravitt asked if the course is primarily intended for undeclared majors; Ms. Howe responded that it would be valuable for any students but will be targeted for undeclared students. She related that University Advising and Academic Support Services has a close relationship with the Career Development Center and will funnel undeclared students to this course. Ms. Howe told CCPI the course will include a strong interest inventory and four hours of job shadowing experience. She hopes that students who have declared majors may be confirmed in their choices or realize they are in the wrong majors in time to change. 

Dr. Gravitt asked if the course was open to 100-level students or if students must wait until sophomore year to take it since it is a 200-level course. Chairperson Hardeman pointed out that there is no prerequisite for the course. Ms. Howe added that it might be difficult to take this course and UNIV 100 the same semester, but it would be a good course for freshmen to take during their second semester. Dr. Gravitt asked why the course number is 200; Ms. Howe responded that the Center did not want the number to be 150 or 300. Associate Provost Parsons stated that freshmen sometimes do take 400-level courses; course numbers formerly indicated what grade students should take courses, but that does not seem to be the case anymore.          

SGA representative Maggie Walsh related that she was undecided as a freshman and would have loved to take this course. She thinks it will be a great follow-up to UNIV 100. She observed that some students stay at WIU an extra semester due to changing their majors, but this course will allow students to learn about and get a feel for different career choices. 

Dr. Valeva asked how the career shadowing will work with so many options for majors. Ms. Howe responded that students have the whole semester to do the job shadowing, so they can do it during spring break while at home since some careers would not be available for shadowing in Macomb. Ms. Howe also has a list of 20 companies in Macomb that will allow UNIV 200 students to job shadow. 

Dr. Lin asked if the Career Development Office will teach the course; Ms. Howe responded affirmatively. She added that one section will be offered initially, and she will teach it. Associate Provost Parsons asked how many students are undeclared. Ms. Howe replied that 40 to 60 percent of students enter WIU with undeclared majors. She added that maximum enrollment for UNIV 200 will be set at 30, but either she or the Director could teach the course. Dr. Gravitt remarked that the course could, in theory, be taught by anyone, but Associate Provost Parsons pointed out that not everyone has expertise in the broad framework of career development across a variety of fields. 

Dr. Valeva observed that UNIV 200 is intended to replace a course in deep freeze and asked why the former course was frozen. Ms. Howe explained that the course in deep freeze was taught by Counselor Education, and there is no longer anyone in that department available to teach it. College of Education and Human Services Associate Dean Katrina Daytner added that Counselor Education is located in the Quad Cities, so they were using a faculty member in the Counseling Center, who has since retired, to teach the course.

Dr. Valeva asked if students must pay for the course. Ms. Howe responded that her unit has found that students will often not do required activities when they are not receiving credit for a course or when it is offered S/U. Dr. Engel asked if students can still drop into the Career Development Center, take inventory, and get the same support as they would receive through UNIV 200. Ms. Howe confirmed this is correct and would cost the student only $10. She stated that UNIV 200, however, will offer students the opportunity to earn a credit hour while exploring this topic in a more structured, consistent way because it is often difficult for students to make career exploration a priority in their lives. 

Dr. Hyde asked if the course will be offered as S/U; Ms. Howe responded that students will receive a letter grade. Dr. Hyde remarked that this seems unusual, and UNIV 200 seems to be the kind of course that should be graded S/U. Ms. Howe stated that UNIV 390, Career Preparation, was graded S/U for many years, and it was found that students tried to get by with mediocre resumes and pass the course with what would in a graded class amount to a D. Ms. Howe believes students should be graded based on how much effort they put into career planning and exploration.

Change: Specify prefix, number, title, and credit hours in the shaded box on the top of the form.

MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGE 10 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

B. Curricular Requests from the School of Law Enforcement and Justice Administration

1. Request for New Course

a. FS 499, Senior Comprehensive Exam, 0 s.h.

Motion: To FS 499 (Gravitt/Lin)

Law Enforcement and Justice Administration professor Scott Walker explained that the Fire Protection Services program is evaluated by students taking the Senior Comprehensive Exam, which will theoretically improve the program and, in this way, help the students; the Exam provides information to assess the effectiveness of the individual classes and alerts faculty to where teaching methods or curriculum should be improved. Dr. Lin remarked that there are several of these types of courses within the College of Business and Technology. She asked if students will strictly be administered a test or whether the course will include other aspects, such as career planning sessions. Mr. Walker replied that the course will only encompass the test, although a survey may be added later. He added that he needs the raw data from the mandatory test. Dr. Lin related that her department uses the exam class to make sure that students are prepared for the next steps in their careers. Mr. Walker related that he adapted the course from one offered in Psychology. Associate Provost Parsons asked if the test is offered through an outside source or will be developed in-house. Mr. Walker replied that the test is in-house and not standardized because there is no standardized test in existence for the Fire Protection Services program. 

Ms. Prosise asked about a statement in the course description that “Taking the exam will result in a grade of S.” Mr. Walker replied that the test is a requirement of the course, but since he is testing students to gain information about program efficiency each student who shows up will receive a grade of “S.” Ms. Prosise recommended that this be changed to “Graded S/U.” The S/U grading does not have to be approved by CAGAS because the course is 0 s.h. Dr. Hyde stated she is unsure that Mr. Walker will get good data if there is no penalty for failing the test. Mr. Walker explained that all students must take the test at one of the times it is offered in order to complete the program. Dr. Lin expressed her approval of the course, adding that when she does Economics graduate assessment she tells students a simple effort is what is required. 

Dr. Valeva asked why exams such as these cannot be part of a capstone class to evaluate maturation. Associate Provost Parsons observed that 0 s.h. assessment classes are not an effective way to gather data because there is no punishment factor since they are not graded. She added that if students had to pass the class, it would be a different situation. 

Dr. Lin pointed out that the course is proposed to be added as a requirement in the major which gives it genuine intent since if students do not show up for the exam they will not graduate. She agrees that the data can be gathered easiest in a single course than in multiple sessions administered by multiple professors. Mr. Walker stated that he is receptive to consider, over the next several years, better ways to gather data and include skill sets in different classes. He told CCPI that the Fire Protection Services program is being run with some success in other schools, so he needs to start somewhere. He likes that the exam will require students to do something that will generate data. 

Dr. McGinty does not see that the Exam will provide anything for the students and will also not provide the department with useful data to drive the curriculum in the future. He thinks the course will do nothing but allow the department to say they have done assessment. He expressed his intention to vote against its approval because he does not think it is part of curriculum but merely an assessment mechanism. 

Dr. Gravitt asked if there is a capstone course that every student must take; Mr. Walker replied that every student must complete an internship. Associate Provost Parsons stated that would be a perfect place to collect the data, and many departments follow this route. She suggested that skills used in the internship could be part of the assessment. Mr. Walker does not believe the majority of students will shirk the exam; he believes they will do their best to answer the questions to the best of their abilities and that the data will be more reliably gathered in that fashion.

Changes:
· Specify in course description that FS 499 is graded S/U.
· Remove “Taking the exam will result in a grade of S” from course description.
· Change Class Hours per Week to “Arranged.”
· In Student Needs to Be Served, change “student retention” to “student knowledge retention” and add “of the program” at the end of the paragraph.
· In Redistribution of Teaching Load, change “exist” to “are sufficient” in second sentence.
· Other minor grammatical corrections.

				MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 6 YES – 2 NO – 2 AB

2. Request for Change of Option

a. Fire Protection Services

Motion: To approve change of option (Doh/Hyde)

Changes:
· Add FS 487, Fire Codes and Standards, to proposed and existing Option Courses.
· Change FS 490 to 9 s.h. in both columns.
· Specify by asterisk that FS 499 is a new course to be added to Option Courses. Remove “Add” before its inclusion.
· Change Open Electives heading to Directed Electives.
· Add KIN 208, Advanced Open Water Scuba Diving, to Directed Electives.
· Change KIN 308 in Directed Electives to 2 s.h.
· Change Other heading to Open Electives and description leave blank, only specifying 24 s.h. in both columns.
· Specify “student knowledge retention and content delivery” in the Rationale for change second sentence.

				MOTION APPROVED WITH CHANGES 9 YES – 0 NO – 1 AB

D.	Continued Discussion of Comprehensive Majors and Definitions of Academic Terms

Chairperson Hardeman stated that the Senate Executive Committee is looking at the issue of overlap between majors and minors and working on a recommendation to bring to CCPI. Ms. Williams related that she has been getting many calls from people throughout the University who are concerned about the potential changes to programs and think they are already approved. 

Besides looking at comprehensive majors, CCPI is asked to define “discipline.” Dr. Lin stated that this conversation was brought up during a college curriculum committee meeting before the holiday break. She stated that the curriculum committee thinks discipline can be defined by faculty; for instance, there are several majors within the Department of Management and Marketing, but a Management professor would not have the ability to meet the standards for a Marketing professor because they are very different fields. She believes that students should be exposed to faculty with different backgrounds, which can lead to diversity and breadth. Dr. Lin suggested the question could be raised whether faculty in the minors have the same degrees or backgrounds as ones in the major. Chairperson Hardeman remarked that students in many majors benefit from having closer related fields of focus, but an argument can also be made that it benefits students to have divergent fields. 

Associate Provost Parsons pointed out that a student with a Management major and a Marketing minor would be taking courses in different disciplines taught by faculty from different types of fields, but some Law Enforcement and Justice Administration (LEJA) minors are only open to students in their own majors. She stated that in this case the question can be raised whether the information students receive is intended to further expand the major area or to supply additional information that is complementary to the major; one could ask if the information is intended to expand the student’s current knowledge base or is something that will open students up to different areas in which the student might be interested. Associate Provost Parsons related that when she first came to WIU, students did not take majors and minors within the same department, but because of departmental reorganizations that is no longer the case. She believes the idea of a minor is to provide additional knowledge, which could be complementary or could be something completely different because there are lots of different ways to look at it.

Dr. Lin believes that if the information being taught is augmenting the major, it should be an option rather than a minor. She thinks that minors should be in completely different fields in order to provide exposure for students and allow them to obtain greater depth. Associate Provost Parsons pointed out that many students majoring and minoring in the same department seem to be housed within LEJA and Recreation, Park and Tourism Administration (RPTA). She added that when minors are closed to anyone who is not a major, they are essentially options. 

Chairperson Hardeman stated that the idea of faculty with backgrounds in different fields is a good way to differentiate, but she pointed out that faculty change. She likes a model where CCPI can help departments understand what constitutes different programs of study, and this example could be included in a list of ways to illuminate this. She stated that other examples would also have to be used, however, because sometimes a department may lose faculty and have to make temporary accommodations with existing faculty. 

Dr. McGinty would like to see a list of the minors that are restricted to students within their own departments to determine how many exist and whether they are restricted in practice even if they are not restricted in definition. He also wonders how they would be affected if they became options. Chairperson Hardeman believes there really should not be more than one track for a specific minor; it should be open to all. 

Dr. Gravitt asked if existing majors or minors would be grandfathered in if changes were made to the definitions. Chairperson Hardeman replied that CCPI could recommend to the Faculty Senate that existing programs only need to comply to new guidelines if they make changes in the future.

Associate Provost Parsons related that the Registrar has been querying other state schools about their definitions of minors; Ms. Hamm stated that the Executive Committee has also been exploring definitions from other institutions. Associate Provost Parsons told CCPI that she thinks it is premature to provide them with the changes to minors that may be recommended by the Illinois Board of Higher Education because these are still in the discussion stage and have not been approved. 

Chairperson Hardeman suggested CCPI may want to ask for a one-meeting extension of the report deadline since the Council will need to consider the Executive Committee’s definition of minors, once they provide it, as well as deciding if the existing definitions of terms should be altered to more accurately reflect what is occurring across the campus. The current deadline is the Faculty Senate meeting of March 7, but she would propose asking for an extension until the meeting of March 21.

V.	Provost’s Report

[bookmark: _GoBack]Associate Provost Parsons told CCPI the deadline is February 17 for General Education data to be submitted. A report for all Y classes is also due immediately.

Motion: To adjourn (Doh)

The Council adjourned at 4:45 p.m.  

					Patrick McGinty, CCPI Secretary

					Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager and Recording Secretary
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